
MEETING OF

FINMERE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on 3rd November 2020 remotely via Zoom
Present:-
Councillors, Mike Kerford-Byrnes (MKB) (Chairman), Katherine Grimston (KG) (Vice Chairman), Mike Kirby (MK), Steven Trice (ST), Peter Goss (PG) and  Joanne Brooks (JB) 
In attendance:- 
County Councillor Ian Corkin (IC) and Sharron Chalcraft (SC) (Parish Clerk and RFO) 
1.  APOLOGIES (19.31)
Apologies were received from Councillor Tim Ayling (TA).
2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND INVOLVEMENT (19.32)

ST declared an involvement in Village Hall issues.  
3.  MINUTES (19.33)
The minutes of the meeting of 6th of October 2020 were approved with corrections.

At this point an update was given by IC as he had to leave to attend another meeting.

COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S UPDATE

Information on tomorrow’s lockdown is still being received and will be passed on to local councils as soon as possible.  Test and trace have been being assisted by local teams and this has worked well with them able to carry out both telephone calls and home visits to increase the numbers contacted.  At present it is not known what tier Cherwell will be in after the current month-long lockdown.  

On the matter of speeding in the village, it is not impossible to get a 20mph zone put in place for the village.  IC is happy to put the PC in touch with the relevant officer.  PG asks if this is not a prohibitively expensive exercise.  IC explains that the first step is for official speed monitoring to be carried out in the village.  If speeds are not exceeding 25mph then the zone can be brought in with no extra measures, however, if speed is higher than 25mph then calming measures are also needed in order to ensure that the scheme works.  These measures can be very expensive to install as they also need to be lit.  The measures already taken in the village, and the nature of the traffic flow, should mean that speeds are not too high.  IC will arrange a liaison between OCC and the PC on this matter.
Remembrance Day is unfortunately within the lockdown period and although ceremonies are not banned, everyone is being encouraged to take part in a national doorstep celebration similar to Clap for Carers, in order to reduce risk and to prevent the vulnerable being left out.

The six planning applications submitted for the quarry by Opes are coming up for consideration soon.  They will be heard in Committee.  Both PC representatives and villagers can book a slot to speak at this meeting.  There will be only one slot for Finmere which will have to be shared between all those wishing to speak.  IC and MKB are to liaise on this matter.

4.  MATTERS ARISING (19.45)
4.01
Sports Pavilion Issues  c/f

4.02
Spinney Acquisition Funding  JB has again been in contact with the Mixbury Trust, who explained that nothing had been heard yet.  c/f

4.03
Defibrillator Guardianship  SC has sent an email from Wel Medical offering a new cabinet with LED lighting to Roger Blake.  He will see whether this would be a better option than an exterior light and will visit the school to look at the site.  This new cabinet costs about £2-3 pa to run, cheaper than the current model, and is described as ‘highly visible’ due to its internal LED.  MK points out that the current cabinet is heavy with condensation and this may affect the defibrillator’ functioning.  It is decided to order a new cabinet at a cost of £395 + VAT, proposed ST, seconded PG, carried unanimously.  Roger Blake also suggested a sign above the cabinet for daytime visibility as the view of the cabinet itself is often obscured by cars.  SC is to order a sign, proposed MK, seconded JB, carried unanimously.  c/f
4.04
Trees of Remembrance Plaque  The plaque has arrived and will be kept by KG until the bench is placed, when it can be fitted.  
4.05
Emergency Vehicle Access Signs  c/f

4.06
Fly posting  SC has heard back from CDC.  The car with hoarding attached is difficult to remove.  The PC can call the police if they think it is parked in a hazardous position, but it is unlikely that the police will act.  At the moment the car has been seen in a village some distance away.  The roundabout is actually in AVDC and SC has reported it on their fix-my-street site.  However, as the signs are all very sturdily fixed, of uniform design and all for one company it is possible that they have been licensed, in which case there is nothing the PC can do.  The report is currently being investigated.  c/f

4.07
Bund fence repair  This will be done before the next meeting.  c/f
4.08
Cross Tree bench  JB has plenty of metal available.  She is to examine the bench at MKB’s, in a socially distanced way, and then fixings can be prepared so that the bench can be fitted after lockdown.  c/f

4.09
Playing field boundary trees  The application has been successful.  The PC thanks JB for her hard work on this.  The trees will arrive in March and will have stakes and ties.  JB suggests that some ground preparation should be carried out, spraying the area with Roundup and breaking it up in order to make digging easier in the spring.  JB also suggests that the village could be involved in the siting of the trees and in their placement, KG suggests that the school children may like to be involved, as was the case with the spinney.  This could be an item for the next newsletter.  c/f

4.10
Trees on Fulwell Rd verge  These have been checked by the Arboricultural Officer and they are all safe.  Two of the trees are to have minor works carried out in the next few weeks, removing low branches and ivy.  
4.11
HS2 Properties  The HS2 Estate Office has replied that they do not own the two properties reported.  SC is to investigate further as this is contrary to the knowledge of the matter by the PC.  c/f
4.12
Website  SC has made some slight changes to the headings on the site to improve clarity and everything is now up and running nicely.  The PC thanks SC for her efforts.  Unfortunately, Keith Jansz is unable to take the commission on the logo as he is heavily involved with a large project at the moment.  This could be made into a competition for residents and mentioned in the next newsletter.
4.13
Invoices  The Microsoft 365 and SLCC training invoices have been paid.

4.14
Pay Award  The back payment of pay has been made and the future payment adjusted.

4.15
Silent Soldier  KG has confirmed that the spotlight went back to TA last year.  He has said he will look for it.  The school have confirmed that they would be honoured to host the soldier this year and have asked that it be put beside the school sign.  Unfortunately, there has been a miscommunication and KG has already placed the soldier beside the Cross Tree at the request of the PCC.  MKB will explain matters to the school and the PC will ensure that the soldier is placed there next year.  There have been comments from residents concerning the lights surrounding the soldier.  KG explains that these are left over from the pumpkin trail display and are not intended to ‘decorate’ the soldier in any way.  

4.16
Speeding near the School  Both the concerned resident who attended the last meeting and TA have obtained some ‘slow down’ stickers.  IC has confirmed that he has funding available and SC has given his details to the resident.  Mike Wasley (OCC Highways) has confirmed that he has some A3 signs which he can provide to the village.  This matter has been passed to Dave Catling (OCC Highways) so that he can bring the signs to the village, advise on their installation, and walk the area with councillors and the resident.  So far SC has heard nothing from him.  SC is to ask IC to facilitate matters.    c/f

4.17
Planning White Paper  JB formulated a response to this, including the questionnaire, shared the response under urgent business and submitted it.  The PC thanks her for her hard work on this matter.

4.18
HS2 Warren Farm  A remote meeting was held last week, with all the PC in attendance.  This was a very helpful meeting.  The minutes have been received from HS2 for the PC records.  No immediate issues of concern arose.

4.19
20/03217/APP – Finmere Aerodrome – to erect roadside services (garage and coffee shop)  The information on this application was circulated in a newsletter.  There has been no response from residents.  TA has informed SC that Tingewick PC does not seem to be objecting.  SC is to check the AVDC site for any response from Finmere residents in order to gauge public feeling.  JB feels that the development is not a good idea as it will lead to the urbanisation of a rural setting.  There is also the matter of light pollution.  This is to be dealt with under urgent business.  c/f

4.20
Pumpkin Trail  MKB went round the trail with his grandson and thoroughly enjoyed it.  The whole scheme seems to have been a great success.

4.21
Rural Broadband Funding  TA is not present to report.  c/f

4.22
Traveller Site – TA has contacted AVDC but has had no reply yet.  c/f

5.  FINANCIAL REPORT (20.15)

The monthly financial report was presented. 

It was reported that there was £15,072.20 in the Treasurer Account and £4,824.18 in the Business Money Manager Account. 
The following had been paid out during October:

£390.00 to John Donaldson – (running costs – grass cutting)

£36.00 to SLCC – (general admin – Clerk training)

£79.99 to Microsoft – c/o SC – (general admin – subscriptions)

£480.48 to CDC – (running costs – dog bins)

£49.50 to SC – (back pay)

£312.20 to SC - (general admin – for Clerk and RFO duties and internet and website costs)

There are two invoices for payment:
One invoice had been overlooked when originally sent as an attachment at the start of lockdown and has now been raised again by the VHMC in the sum of 92.50 for the PC share of diesel for the mower and the cost of a compressor to clean the mower.  This is to be paid by bacs, proposed MKB, seconded MK, carried unanimously.  
The second invoice is the current claim from VHMC for the PC share of costs of diesel for the mower in the sum of £40.00.  This is to be paid by bacs, proposed MKB, seconded PG, carried unanimously.  

SC is to deliver these invoices to MKB for signature.

6. S19/S137/URGENT BUSINESS (20.20)
No requests for funding have been received.  The response to the planning white paper was made under urgent business.  

7.  FINMERE LANDFILL SITE UPDATE (20.21)
As mentioned by IC the six applications with extra submissions are to come up for consideration soon.  The smell has returned somewhat.  The EA have come out and serviced the monitoring machine.  

8.  PLAYING FIELD PROGRESS AND CONDITION (20.24)
The sorting out of the leases is still ongoing.  
PG has walked the field and reports no problems with the ground.  However, the bench in the corner by the play area has a rotten plank in the seat.  This is a memorial bench.  SC is to ask Phillip Rushforth (PR), VHMC, who owns it so that they can be notified.

9.  NEW RESIDENTS NOTIFICATIONS (20.28)
There are no known new residents this month.  
10.  CHRISTMAS LIGHTS AND CAROL SERVICE (20.31)

JB and her family are to put the lights into the tree.  Upon examination all the strings were working, and it is not felt necessary to purchase any more this year.  The coming lockdown will prevent any ceremony at the tree.  It is decided to leave the turning on of the lights until Dec 3rd, when lockdown should be over.  SC is to ask Revd Alice Goodall if she would like to turn the lights on.  It is felt that the PC should do its best to hold some sort of an event if at all possible.  The situation will be monitored under urgent business.

11.  FOOTPATH BESIDE BANBURY ROAD (20.45)

PR has raised the issue of the condition of this footpath.  This is the path that runs from the end of the old, gated road to the main road, ending beside the entrance to the gated road leading down to the Fulwell Road.  It is used by a lot of dog walkers as part of a circular route.  The PC has cut back vegetation in the past.  PR reports that the surface of the path is very slimy and slippery and really needs cleaning off.  MKB is to send the contact details of Beth Rutherford (OCC Highways Officer for North Oxfordshire) to SC so that this can be reported.  MK and ST point out that one of the bollards on this path, which prevent vehicles driving down it, is broken off.  They are to send pictures to SC so that this can be reported on fix-my-street.  
12.  NEWSLETTER PUBLICATION (21.00)

The matter of newsletters has again been raised by a resident.  The example of Stratton Audley has been presented; a weekly newsletter is circulated electronically there.  SC points out that the example sent to the PC has no official PC heading and is not signed by a councillor in an official capacity.  There will be issues with holding an email register for the village, GDPR is quite strict.  This matter could be overcome though, ST points out that other PC’s appear to have done this and there is a case to consider for using email, with any newsletter also placed on the noticeboards and the website to ensure that nobody was left out.  PG and MK point out that only one complaint about the current system has been received.  ST agrees that reaction to a single complaint could be questioned if it means huge changes.  However, ST points out that it is important for the PC to maintain best practice and that a more regular newsletter with relevant additional information would probably be welcomed by residents. Newsletters could still be hand delivered to residents who could not receive them electronically if they request it but this should significantly reduce the logistics involved, compared to the current situation, and allow much quicker communication to the majority of the village on important topics.  ST suggests that we should invite residents to register their interest.  MKB is to produce a newsletter and ask residents about their willingness to sign GDPR documentation and allow their email address to be held by the PC in order for a regular newsletter to be delivered electronically.  The issues of the upcoming quarry applications hearing, and the garage application could also be addressed in the newsletter.    
13.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS (21.25)

20/02029/F – Fuzz Farm, Fulwell Road – variation of condition 2 of 18/00847/F – minor alterations to the size and use of 1 agricultural building and installation of small sewage treatment system – permission subject to conditions

20/02828/F – Lark Rise, Mere Road – new garage, store and home office – ST has agreed to run with this application, he is to contact affected neighbours by telephone.  There is likely to be some impact on neighbouring properties.  Submissions can be decided under urgent business but the deadline for submissions is December 7th which is after the next meeting.

14.  CORRESPONDENCE (21.35)

Correspondence for meeting – 

None
Emails printed – 

Matters Arising issues – see Section 4 above

Emails forwarded –

Issues already covered on agenda
Various Covid updates – for information

Parish Liaison meeting invite and agenda – this will be on Wednesday Nov 11th, 6 – 8pm

Emergency plan information request – the PC has no official emergency plan, as is apparently the case with many PC’s

Local crime report from Stratton Audley – for information, this detailed some incidents of fly-tipping, theft from vehicles and one attempted theft from stables.  

OALC October update – this includes a report on what3words, a new system for making reporting of emergencies easier

Children’s Air Ambulance request for a donation – as this is a locally based charity which provides a service for acute paediatric cases across the whole area the PC is able to use S137 funds for a donation.  The PC will donate £50, proposed ST, seconded PG, carried unanimously

Usual reports – for information

15.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS (21.42)
WI bench  JB has been spoken to by a villager about a correction on the information about the Cross Tree bench.  The original was presented to the village by the Finmere and Mixbury WI in 1990.  There is a photograph of the presentation.
Speed stickers  KG has been asked by a resident whether a speed sticker could be placed on the electrical supply cabinet near the yew tree.  MK points out that the more you draw attention to such things the more likely they are to be vandalised.  MKB points out that the cabinet is not the property of the PC and that therefore the PC cannot give permission.  The resident will need to contact the electricity company.  KG is to forward this information.

16.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING (21.52)
The date of the next meeting is to be December 1st.  Meeting closed at 21.53.
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